NEWINGTON TOWN PLAN AND ZONING COMMISSION

November 10, 2021

/

Regular Meeting (Revised Minutes)
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Chairman Domenic Pane called the regular November 10, 2021 Zoom meeting
Newington Town Plan and Zoning Commission to order at 7:00 p.m.

){JG;O%MO

ey B2

ZE:1HY 91330102

I PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

. ROLL CALL AND SEATING OF ALTERNATES

Commissioners Present

Chairman Domenic Pane
Commissioner Anthony Claffey
Commissioner Michael Fox
Commissioner Garrett Havens
Commissioner David Lenares
Commissioner Stanley Sobieski
Commissioner Stephen Woods
Commissioner Hyman Braverman-A
Commissioner Thomas Gill-A
Commissioner Bryan Haggerty-A

Commissioners Absent

Staff Present

Renata Bertotti, Town Planner
Erik Hinckley, Asst. Town Planer/ZEO

. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

No Changes

V. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION ( For items not listed on the agenda; speakers limited to
two minutes.)

None
V. ZONING ENFORCEMENT OFFICER REPORT

Erik Hinckley: As you can see on the report, most of it was for wavers and other signs on
properties this month. If there any questions, I'd be glad to answer.
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Chairman Panae: I'll open it up to the Commissioners if anyone has a question?

Commissioner Woods: | don’t have a question, but | see on the attendee side that somebody
raised their hand a few minutes late. If you want to go back and let them speak about non-
business.

Erik Hinckley: They just lowered their hand.

Chairman Pane: Does anyone else have a question on the Zoning Enforcement Report? | want
to thank you Erik, I've noticed a difference and | think you are doing an excellent job, so thank
you very much.

Erik Hinckley: Thank you Chairman

VL. REMARKS BY COMMISSIONERS

None

VIl. PUBLIC HEARING

A. Petition 42-21: Zone Map Change from R-20 to PD Zone at 35, 65, 67, & 69
Culver Street and 258 Deming Street, Applicant AR Building Company, Inc.,
Owner: RD THREE LLC and Jean S. Haltner, Contact: Bongiovanni Group, Inc.,
Alan Bongiovanni. (Continued from October 13, 2021) (Continued from October
27, 2021)

Renata Bertotti: Mr. Chair, if you would just state for the record that Mr. Sobieski as well as Mr.
Fox are in the Zoom room at this time.

Chairman Pane: Okay, the applicant, Alan?

Alan Bongiovanni: Thank you Mr. Chairman, for the record, my name is Alan Bongiovanni, I'm
a licensed land surveyor in the State of Connecticut with an address of 170 Pane Road here in
Newington. This is our second continuation, our third meeting, on the applicant that is before
you this evening. I'm going to be brief in my comments, really addressing some of the
questions that the Commission had asked the applicants to provide at the last meeting. With
me | have Scott Hesketh who is going to go into a little more detail about the traffic work that he
had done, the initial submittal and then some additional work he had done since our last
meeting. Russ Drachenberg, one of the owners of RD THREE a large portion of the property
that we are asking for a zone change, and then will follow with Bill Sweeney, the attorney for AR
Building Company.

At our last meeting a couple of questions were raised at the end of the meeting for the applicant
to supply additional information. One was traffic, as | said after I'm done I'm going to have Scott
talk in detail about that, about the traffic report, and the work that he has done. One of the other
items that was requested was if we could provide something, an elevation, | believe the
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Chairman asked this, to show the relationship of the proposal to the existing buildings. |
prepared a couple of drawings that | think show the intent, I'm going to share the screen now,
we prepared a couple of drawings that show what the person is going to look at from the closest
building at Cambridge Arms. This is opposite the entrance to this proposed development, this is
where my cursor is, is the existing building at Cambridge Arms. We drew a line that is
represented in red through the site, and then we prepared a profile at the lower portion of the
sheet that shows, starts at the apartment at the right side of the sheet, shows the height of an
individual, small scale, and then looking westerly at the development across Culver Street,
through the wooded area, to where the buildings are, and what the average view would be from
that location, and basically it's going to be screened by the existing trees, that are to remain and
they will more than hide the location and the height of the buildings as you traverse this site. A
second drawing that | have prepared is at the same location at Cambridge Arms, looking into
the site, basically straight down the driveway, or parallel to the driveway, through the clubhouse
to the building that would be most visible from the entrance and, you will notice, again, at the
right side we have the stick figure to scale, the club house and the apartment building. One of
the things that is important here to notice, this building is set back about 520 feet from the face
of the Cambridge Arms building. It's removed significantly from the street, so the scale of the
building will be minimized just from the separation distance and if we go back to the other plan,
this building, the closest building to Culver Street will be about 310, 320 feet from the face of the
building at Cambridge Arms. So although we have heard testimony that all these buildings are
going to be big and tall, they are not going to fit into the neighborhood, just from the setback and
location these buildings should fit nicely on the site, and not have an impact on any of the
neighboring property. Having said that, | will be available throughout the meeting to answer any
questions that you might have, or if you have any questions now on these two exhibits, but |
would like to turn it over to Scott so that he can tell you about the traffic.

Chairman Pane: That's perfect Alan, thank you. That was helpful.

Scott Hesketh: Thank you Alan. At the last hearing there were some questions and concerns
about the traffic study and when it was conducted and how it was conducted and the capacity of
Culver Street, so in response to those comments we had the opportunity to go out and do some
additional counts out at the site. Our office installed automated traffic volume counters on
Culver Street and Deming in proximity to the intersection. We also did turning movement
counts at the intersection for a two hour period in the morning and a two hour period during the
afternoon peak hour to measure the traffic volumes and directional flows of traffic through the
intersection. We used those counts to update our projections of traffic through that intersection
and the resulting data is presented in Figure A, in the November 8, 2021 report. Six counts
were conducted during this again, during this time of Covid, and we had to adjust the observed
traffic volumes upward to account for normal traffic flows, or what we believe to be normal traffic
flows through the area. In order to do that, we looked at all of the traffic volume counts in the
Town of Newington from the Connecticut Department of Transportation where they had traffic
volume counts in 2021 and during 2018. We made a comparison of the traffic volume counts at
all of those locations, and that data is presented in our report, and the resulits of that indicate
that the traffic volume were about twenty percent higher during the morning peak hours and
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about twenty five percent higher during the afternoon peak hour in the 2018 study. So we took
those numbers and we increased the traffic volumes which we recorded by, to be conservative
rather than twenty percent during the morning peak hour, we increased the observed volumes
twenty-five percent and during the afternoon peak hour, rather than twenty-five percent we
increased them thirty percent. So our additional five percent increase just to have a little bit of
conservativeness into our study.

Now since we had automated counts and manual turning movement counts, what we did is we
held the higher volume of the two, if we observed 100 vehicles on the automated count but 95
during the turning movement count, we held the 100 as being the appropriate number. Visa-
versa, if we observed 75 vehicles in the automated count, | mean in the manual count, but the
automated count showed 100 vehicles, we held the 100 vehicles as being the appropriate
number. Then we balanced the numbers and increased them by the twenty-five or thirty
percent as we indicated, and those volumes are presented in Figure A in the report. What we
have on the screen here is a copy of the Deming Street count, again the count was installed on
Thursday afternoon and it was picked up on Tuesday. We had a little trouble with our print-outs,
so we had to use a little white-out in between, | didn’t want the Commission to think that we
were hiding data, we're not. The counts were done on Thursday to Tuesday. When we printed
it out, we created some of the data across those extra days, | didn't want the Commission to
think that we did a full 72 hour count. We did not, so that is why the table looks as it does.

We did another capacity analysis at the intersection of Culver Street and Deming Street, and the
capacity analysis indicates that the background and combined traffic volume traffic conditions.
Again, during the morning peak hours, the three approaches during the morning peak hours will
operate at level of service A, during peak hours under these revised traffic volume counts.
During the afternoon peak hour, all of those approaches operate at a level of service C, or better
during peak hours under both the background and combined conditions, and the average
vehicular delay are less than 20 seconds per vehicle , or 22 seconds per vehicle on the three
approaches.

Now these adjusted volumes are slightly higher than the volumes that we had previously
presented to the Commission. My apologies for that, again we're working through Covid
conditions, we're doing the best that we can to present to you reasonable data. At the last
hearing one of the Commissioners asked about the date of the data that we were using in the
earlier report. Quickly looking through my report, | indicated that we had counts from 2010
which our office had done, and 2016 counts from the DOT. | did misread that. The DOT counts
which we presented in the previous report were 2018 and they are the counts that the
Commissioner referred to, saying that the DOT had 2018 counts on Deming Street. The
Deming Street counts which the DOT had were conducted east of the Berlin Turnpike, but they
were conducted west of the driveways of the commercial properties in that location. We
included a DOT map in our response showing the count location. The count which we recently
did on Deming Street we conducted just west of Culver Street, not in the same location at the
DOT count. | think the traffic volumes are quite different in the two locations, so we did not re-
create that particular count.

In addition to the turning movement counts that we had done and the automated counts, we did
look at the speed counts on Culver to determine, a lot of people said that people were speeding
on Culver Street and that you couldn'’t see, and the sight distances might not be appropriate.
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Based on the counts, we observed an 85" percentile speed based on Culver Street of 45 miles
per hour in the northbound direction, and 47 miles per hour in the southbound direction.
According to the Connecticut Department of Transportation, you would need 480 feet of sight
distance in order to accommodate those sight distances. Based on the location of the proposed
driveway, we believe we have in excess of 480 feet in each direction on Culver Street so the
sight distance should not be an issue.

| guess the other concern was the capacity of Culver Street and how much traffic can it
accommodate? That question came up at the last hearing and | think we indicated that in
excess of 1000 passenger cars per hour per lane. | would like to read to you a little bit from the
highway capacity manual published in 2010 by the Transportation Research Board. Chapter
15, we are talking about the two lane highways under capacity and level of service it says that
the capacity of two lane highways, under base conditions, is 1,700 passenger cars per hour in
one lane with a limit of 3, 200 passenger cars per hour total in the two directions. Now I'm not
suggesting that Culver should carry that volume of traffic, but based on the traffic counts that we
had just conducted, Culver Street is carrying in the range of about 400 passenger cars per hour,
so | think we are significantly below the capacity of the roadway. With this development, frankly
with any other development that was going to be developed on this piece of property, under he
existing or the proposed zoning, and in fact, we believe that there is significant capacity for this
development.

Now in my opinion, the best way to determine the capacity of the intersection, not the highway
capacity manual, two lane analysis but look at the intersection at the end of the street. If we
have a good level of service, traffic into and out of that intersection, then you have good
capacity on the roadway, in my opinion. Based on the calculations that we have presented,
we’re looking at a level of service C or better for all approaches and less than 22 seconds
average delay so in my opinion, Culver Street and by extension Deming Street have sufficient
capacity to accommodate the traffic volumes related to the zone change and more specifically
the traffic volumes related to the potential future development that this applicant would be
seeking. If the Commission has any particular questions related to the analysis, I'll be happy to
undertake them.

Chairman Pane: Thank you very much. Let me go to the Commissioners and see if they have
any questions on traffic.

Commissioner Sobieski: Quick question, you gave 1000 cars, that's unimpeded and a
continuous flow. Does that take into consideration the stop controls all up and down the road,
especially the four way stops at Deming and Culver?

Scott Hesketh: Well, | was giving the research board’s definition and capacity, and again the
capacity of the unsignalized intersection at Culver Street and Deming Street is a better
indication of the current capacity of the roadway and the current operations, so Culver Street, by
that measure, is operating at level of service C or better during peak hours so again, in my
opinion, sufficient capacity for additional traffic.

Chairman Pane: Thank you. Anything else Commissioner Sobieski?
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Commissioner Sobieski: Not at this time.

Commissioner Claffey: | have a quick question. On your screen prior to what is on the screen
right now, there was a little calculation chart. If you go back to that, the question is just for
clarification, | saw some terminology up here, Route 133 north of West Hill, and then | saw
Camp Ave., you were using that for comparison purposes for this traffic study for reference
Camp Avenue and West Hill is off of a main road in town, Willard Avenue, so if you could just
explain why that is named in your form here, please just for the general public. | think | know
the answer, but | just want it on the record.

Scott Hesketh: These are all the traffic count locations in the town of Newington that ConnDot
conducted a study in 2018 and 2021. So, | didn’t want to pick and choose a particular location, |
wanted to give the staff a flavor of what is happening town wide, so this is a comparison of 2018
pre-Covid to 2021 Covid conditions at every location that the DOT did a count in. The
differentials range between four percent and one hundred and fifty-two percent depending on
the location, but the average town wide is sixteen percent on an average daily traffic volume
basis.

Commissioner Claffey: So this intersection regarding Culver and Deming, doesn't fit into this
section here as above average, average, below average for our fown. How does it compare in
this so that people who are in this meeting and listening to this meeting understand where this
traffic concern falls within the comparison of the rest of these areas in town? s it above
average, below average, average if you understand what | am asking.

Scott Hesketh: | can't tell you if it's above average or below average because | do not have two
counts in the same location in those same two years which would give me that information.

Commissioner Claffey. Okay, so let me re-phrase the question, so using these alternate
locations, I'm going to use the word alternate as calculation purpose, the traffic study that you
presented with all of these different locations, that's a normal traffic study that you would do for
something like what some of the town residents had asked for, and some of the
Commissioners? This isn’t something out of the ordinary that you would present to a
Commission in another community.

Scott Hesketh: What | would tell you would be that a normal traffic probably would not occur
during a pandemic. Everything we are doing here is not normal because we’re dealing with
conditions which we haven'’t seen before.

Commissioner Claffey: | understand, okay.
Scott Hesketh: I'm doing the best | can to come up with a reasonable road rate of traffic and |

think if you look at the chart, the averages down at the bottom of 20 and 25 percent are, | think
they are higher in one of the locations......
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Commissioner Claffey: | think I'm asking the question just so people understand why this is so
difficult to pinpoint. | read your report as in 2018 the traffic counts were, and if I'm correct,
above normal, or would prove that even with the generated more car traffic that a proposed,
again, we are here for a text amendment, not a site plan review, that even with the additional
guesstimate or used number of additional cars for that area at the intersection, if an apartment
or homes, or whatever goes in, would still meet the capacity that it was designed for back in
2018 and prior.

Scott Hesketh: Yes, | don’t know if 2018 was higher than 2015 in all instances in town. |
believe some locations were higher and some were lower, and that data is in the report. | didn’t
pull it out, it's in some of the tables in the appendix but this was, short of being able to go back
in time and do a count pre-pandemic, this is the best way | could come up with to guesstimate
what the traffic volumes would be based on the differences at other locations.

Commissioner Claffey: Thank you Scott, appreciate it.

Commissioner Haggerty: That 2010 DOT manual you just quoted from, correct me if I'm wrong,
| think you said the max for a two lane highway was 3000 per hour, is that correct?

Scott Hesketh: It's the Transportation Research Board not ConnDot. 1700 cars per hour, or
3200 for the two land roadway itself.

Commissioner Haggerty: And what is projected for this development.

Scott Hesketh: Based on the recent counts and the projections, we looking at Culver Street
having under 500 passenger per hour.

Commissioner Fox: Scott, I'm just wondering here, | see all of the, as Commissioner Claffey
mentioned, using West Hill Road, Willard Avenue, are you comparing that to Deming Street and
Culver Street, because | don't really understand how you can do that. You are taking Willard,
West Hill, pretty straight, pretty flat, wide enough, Culver Street and Deming Street, windy
topography is a lot different, the road itself it probably won'’t hold as much traffic as Willard
Avenue would, and | don’t know when the last time the road was repaved, and so you would be
adding a lot of stress to Culver Street. Can you explain that to me please?

Scott Hesketh: | certainly can. The only purpose of this particular table is to determine the
difference in traffic volume town wide, between the calendar year 2018 and 2021, and we used
these values that were calculated at the bottom of the table to increase the 2021 traffic volumes
we just observed, to increase those to reflect pre-Covid conditions. I'm not making a
comparison of this road, these roadways to Culver and Deming Street, I'm only using the traffic
volume differential of all of these street in aggregate to determine how much more traffic on
Deming and Culver Street likely would be due to Covid.
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Commissioner Fox: I'm sorry, | lost you, it sounds like, maybe I'm getting a little too old for this,
but | still don’t understand how that, how these traffic counts and the percentage and everything,
would relate to Culver, the area that we are talking about.

Scott Hesketh: Let me see if | can explainiit.........

Alan Bongiovanni: Commissioner Fox, this exercise on this chart, what Scott is attempting to do
is take current traffic numbers to 2021 DOT numbers and 2018 DOT numbers for seven streets
around town. Just to get a projection of what the traffic flow should be in general, an average
across town streets. Because we are in a pandemic, and he needs to make a calculation as to
what the expected traffic will be. So he is using this as a basis, a point of reference rather than
saying, we are going to hold the 2018 numbers as is, he looked at the current numbers that are
available, he took an average of what they were, he applied a factor of safety, he increased the
actual number between 25 and 30 percent to reflect what in his estimation and his traffic study
would project. It's not a comparison of road to road, it's just to give us a reference as to how
many cars are actually traveling these roads today and how many are traveling these roads in
2018. Because we are in a pandemic, we don’t have all the exact information. We know when
the pandemic hit, the cars stopped driving down the roads, they aren’t back to where they
probably were, would have been had the pandemic not hit us. So this is to lend some credence
and some facts, if you will, to the numbers that Scott is portraying. | hope that helps.

Commissioner Fox: I'm not too sure. So in other words, you are using these figures to show
whatever traffic counts but | still can’t relate how it relates to Culver and Deming Streets. Like
you are going to use a percentage like Culver Street, a traffic count would change, and again, a
relation, a certain relation to the other thoroughfares?

Scott Hesketh: Let me try, we can agree that traffic volumes are lower today than they were a
couple of years ago. Can we agree on that?

Commissioner Fox: Okay
Scott Hesketh: We don’t know how much though, right?
Commissioner Fox: No we don’t. Not yet.

Scott Hesketh: Correct, one way to determine how much is to ook at other locations where you
have two data points, a today data point and a previous data point. So on these seven
roadways we have traffic volume counts from 2021 and 2018. | can look at the numbers and
determine how much traffic went down because of Covid, at each of these locations. | can say,
it appears that in 2018 townwide, traffic volumes were twenty percent higher than they are in
2021. Now | did a count at Deming Street and Culver Street just today, but | don't have 2018
counts from there. So | can say, the rest of the town, if they were twenty percent higher in
2018, likely they were twenty percent higher at this location as well.
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Commissioner Fox: | understand it a little better now. | will let that go, and may be back when
we have, after the residents speak. Thank you very much.

Commissioner Claffey: Just to clarify Scott, so with that explanation that you just said, when
you took the twenty percent and added it to, for the numbers calculation for tonight’s
presentation, and also to take your 1000 car count that Commissioners Haggerty spoke of, |
think the number came out to be a 500 car count from you, the road is rated for 1000, the
anticipated count with your twenty percent factor to add, came out to 500 car count. So, the
road is justified that it can handle the twenty percent factor you put in which equals around a
500 car count, if I'm right.

Scott Hesketh: Yes, you're in the ball park.

Commissioner Claffey: So with the 500 car count, the road is still rated for 1000 even with your
twenty percent we are still under the car count capacity for that road currently, regardless of
when it was last paved or anything like that.

Scott Hesketh: That's our position, yes. You are correct.

Chairman Pane: Thank you. Any other questions from the Commissioners?

Commissioner Sobieski: One more question for Scott. Were there not DOT counts for the
Richard Street at Willard Avenue and also at New Britain Avenue, and if so, there should be
some additional count information there. | believe there might have been in 2018. Thank you.
Scott Hesketh: | don’t know the answer to that off hand. They may have been counted in
2018, but if they were counted in 2018 and 2021 | would have included them on this list. 1

believe this list includes all locations in town that were counted during both years.

Commissioner Sobieski: | have the DOT counts here in 2015 and there were about 81 counts
around town.

Commissioner Claffey: Was that 2015 or 20187

Commissioner Sobieski: 2015.

Commissioner Claffey: We're talking about 2018.

Commissioner Sobieski: Anthony, the count stations stay permanent. They don’'t move. All I'm
questioning is were these countings, and (inaudible) and what was the increase in the volume of

traffic. That's all, if they weren'’t counted, that’s fine, but if they were counted | would like to
know what the traffic was.
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Commissioner Claffey: So you are asking him to go back and do a 2015 count to get a
comparison because you wouldn’t be able to if the state didn’t do the recording in 2018.

Commissioner Claffey: But they did the recording in 2015 and the question is, were they
counted in 2018. That's all I'm asking.

Chairman Pane: Let's have the applicant answer that question, the expert.

Scott Hesketh: | do not know when the locations that you are speaking of were counted but |
would need to know the Covid conditions to be able to compare them to something previously.
If those locations were not counted in 2021, and | don't believe they were, then for my purposes
of calculating the Covid effect, they’re not helpful to me in this analysis.

Chairman Pane: Okay, thank you very much, | understand. Any other questions for the
applicant from the Commissioners? If there is no objection | am going to go to the.....

Bill Sweeny: Mr. Chairman, on our team tonight we have one of the property owners Russ
Drachenburg and if it is agreeable to the Commission | would like to give him an opportunity to
speak or he could also speak under in favor as well, if you would rather, but | just wanted to
make sure that he would be identified.

Chairman Pane: He can go ahead right now.

Russ Drachenburg: Good evening, my name is Russell Drachenburg, do you want my address
where | currently live?

Bill Sweeney: Yes please.

Russ Drachenburg: 111 Perry Road in Bristol, Connecticut and | am part owner of the Haltner
Farm located at Culver and Deming Street. | am also a member of RDTHREE, LLC, as well as
my brother Ronald and my cousin Robert DiNello. We all have the initials RD, hence the name
RDTHREE. My late mother and my late aunt Elsie were Haltners and sisters to our uncles
Oscar and Robert. The LLC owns two thirds of the farm and the Robert Haltner estate owns the
remaining one third. He is survived by our aunt Jane Haltner who continues to reside in the
family homestead. While Robert DiNello lived his pre-college here in Newington, Ronald and |
lived in New Britain and along with our cousin spent parts of our weekends down at the farm,
where we all shared many fond memories of our childhood years. | understand that some
neighbors want us to donate the farm to the Town of Newington. Early in this year the family
donated a lot on the east side of Culver Street, across from the proposed development which
represents more than twenty-five percent of the total farm land. The donation was made to
honor the Haltner family and provide the townspeople of Newington a place for passive
recreation in a natural setting. It was not contingent upon anything involving the remaining farm
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land. The remaining acres that AR Building Company, Incorporated wants to purchase from us
has two zones, R-20 and Planned Development. They are requesting that land zoned R-20
anywhere on the farm be changed to Planned Development to improve the efficiency of
developing the land. Currently the overgrown farm is an eyesore. If the town Planning and
Zoning Commission approves the zoning change AR will construct building to house 223
apartments. This will help to stabilize the tax rate, provide potential customers to help area
businesses recuperate from the ongoing pandemic and bring the farm back to a new life. |
unequivocally support this project. Thank you for listening.

Chairman Pane: Thank you very much.

Bill Sweeney: Mr. Chairman, | have two letters which | have separately entered into evidence
as well with the Town Planner and | have a letter from two of the other owners. | can read them
during the pro section or | can read them now, at your discretion, however you want me to do
that.

Chairman Pane: Yes, we can read them in at the pro section, which is coming up right now.

Bill Sweeney: Just a closing remark from the applicant Mr. Chairman. | know we have been at
this for three meetings now, and we really appreciate the patience of the Commission, and quite
frankly we appreciate everybody including the neighbors who have come out for this hearing. |
want to remind everyone again that it is a zone change. Ultimately tonight we hope that you
close this public hearing but at the end of the day it would be inappropriate for you to make a
decision on this application based on our desired use of the property alone, just as it would be
inappropriate based on a concern that a neighbor may have a particular element of our desired
use. The ultimate question that is before this board is, is the proposed zone change appropriate
for the betterment of the community as a whole. Does it respect the property rights of the
owners and the applicant to obtain a reasonable use of the currently split zoned property? Is it
consistent with your Plan of Conservation and Development and is it consistent and compatible
with your comprehensive plan of zoning, which are your zoning regulations, and your zoning
map? Those are the questions that are going to be posed to you as you deliberate this
application that | am sure you are going to be able to follow that duty and make the right
decision at the end of the day. | appreciate your time and attention tonight and our entire team
remains available if you have questions later in the hearing. Thank you.

Chairman Pane: Thank you very much. | just want to double check one last time with the
Commissioners. Do you have other questions for the applicant at this time before | go to the
public? Okay, hearing none, without any objection | am going to go to the public. Persons
wishing to speak in favor of this application are limited to two minutes per person, and if you
could state your name and address for the record. Go right ahead Mr. Sweeney.

Bill Sweeney: Thank you Mr. Chairman. Speaking on behalf Sondra Sherlock White, this is a
letter that | submitted into the record already, November 8, 2021. “To the Members of the
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Planning and Zoning Commission: | am writing in support of the above referenced petition 42-
21 on behalf of my client Jean S. Haltner, and as executrix or the estate of Robert W. Halter.
| am Jean S. Halter’s attorney and legal representative and | am the executrix of the estate of
Robert Halter as appointed by the Newington Probate Court. | have represented Jean and
Robert Haltner for many years. Robert Haltner was born on the Haltner farm property and lived
there with his family and later his wife Jean. In keeping with his wishes, he died on the farm
where he was born, and his wife Jean Haltner continues to live there. | am an attorney with 36
years of practice in the field of elder law and probate and have been an adjunct professor of law
at the UConn law school for almost 20 years. | maintain a law office in Newington for over
twenty year. | grew up in Newington as a child and graduated from Newington High School My
connections to Newington are deep and go back decades to the early 1960’s. 'm committed to
Newington as a town for a high quality of life for its residents for years to come. In accordance
with Robert’s wishes and his deep and abiding love of the Haltner farm more then ten acres of
the farm property located at 70 Culver Street were donated to the Town of Newington. This
land clearly could have been sold and developed but due to the vast generosity of the Haltner
family, this land was gifted to the Town of Newington. This land was gift is for the enjoyment of
the town residents, passive recreation such as hiking, bird watching or similar activities. It is
being maintain in it's natural state and therefore will be home to birds, bees, and other wildlife.
Until this land was gifted, it was private property of the Haltner family. The petition before the
TPZ is environmental thoughtful and in accordance with the Haltner's desire. Fifteen acres will
remain as forest and wetlands and in a state of permanent preservation with a conservation
easement. This fifteen acres represents 57 percent of the 26 acres being developed.
Combined with the gifted ten acres, almost 70 percent of the Haltner’s land will be preservation
land. The conserved land will serve as a screen to Culver Street. The luxury housing that is
proposed is close to the businesses at the rear of the property with an entrance off of Culver.
This proposed housing will have high values and will likely increase property values. Since the
pandemic there has been a migration of working professionals from nearby metropolitan areas
like New York and Boston and this type of housing will retain and attract young working
professions and families to Newington. With the serious aging of the population in Connecticut,
we need to retain and attract younger working families and Newington is ideally situated for
those who live here. The Haltner were farmers and worked hard to own this land and they are
in fact the legal owners of the remaining 26 acres on Culver and Deming. It is their fundamental
right as property owners to sell it, make zone changes and make decisions about it’'s use. ltis
not public property. Recently there have been trespassers on the property. Just as other
property owners do not want anyone trespassing on their property, the Haltner family will not
allow any trespassing on their property. | respectfully request that you approve this petition.
Very truly yours, Sondra Sherlock White.”

Bill Sweeney: | have one other letter from Robert DiNello. I'll read it, it's a little shorter. “To the
Newington Planning and Zoning Commission: |, Robert DiNello, one of the three RDTHREE
grew up in Newington and lived there until leaving for college. | have fond memories of the
Haltner farm. My mother was a Haltner and drew up on the farm. We had many good times
there. Nearly every weekend in the summer the family got together to visit and have a Sunday
picnic. Summer time | also heiped my uncle Oscar Haltner who farmed the property for many
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year, pick strawberries and on occasion tend to the chickens in his three story chicken coop,.
One Thanksgiving | remember a family dinner with my grandpa Frank and my grandmother Julia
who had cooked the turkey in the old wood stove in the kitchen. In the winter we had a skating
pond and spent many Saturdays skating, roading potatoes in the campfire. The farm was a
magical place. When | was growing up there were many working farms in Newington. Not long
before his death however, my uncle Robert Haltner informed me that there were no working
farms in the Town of Newington. Sadly, in this world of large factory farms it is unlikely that
Newington will ever have another working farm. The question is, what would be the best use of
the property which was the Haltner farm. We, RDTHREE, LLC and the estate of Robert Haltner
have already donated ten acres of the property owned by us to the Town of Newington. This
land will remain in its natural state and never be developed. The question is, what to do with the
remaining 26 acres. Sale of the land to the Town of Newington for use as park land would
necessitate substantial development costs and would remove the property from the tax roles
which would increase the tax burden on the town residents. | believe that the development
proposed by AR Builders will be the best use of this property. The density of eight apartments
per acre is consistent with other developments in the area, and will provide substantial property
tax revenue to the Town of Newington and will preserve a great deal of open space of the
current property. | enthusiastically support the change of zoning requested by AR Builders.

Best regards, Robert K. DiNello, November 8, 2021.”

Thank you Mr,. Chairman.

Chairman Pane: Thank you. Is there anyone wishing to speak in favor of this application? You
are limited to two minutes.

Mark Costando: Is this when the residents get to speak? I'm in opposition so I'll wait. Sorry for
the confusion.

Chairman Pane: Is there anyone else wishing to speak in favor of the petition Before we
recognize anyone, speaking in opposition, would like to remind you that, we have presented
some new information, the applicant’s presented some new information, so if we could keep it to
that, we understand that a lot of the concerns, | think all of the Commissioners have heard your
concerns numerous times, so if we could keep it to the new information, | would appreciate it.

David Horrigan, 30 Candlewyck Drive: Thank you for allowing me to speak again tonight. |
didn't plan to talk about taxes tonight, but since it was brought up a couple of times in the last
couple of minutes. There have been no figures presented to us whether this would be a net tax
increase or regarding what the costs of services would be. We asked that question in the first
public hearing, what the net gain to the Town was and we were told by the applicant that they
didn’t need to provide that information, so we don’t know what it is going to do for our taxes. |
have a quick observation on the revised traffic report, pages 6 and 7 of the PDF appear to have
math errors. The days, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday, the total is not included and | think
the averages are incorrect. My other comments on the traffic study is the table on pages 6 and
7 also indicate a start date of October 29", but the first day of the report is October 25", They
say these are just simple clerical errors but | say it it is perilous while not questioning the experts
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credentials, | am questing the accuracy of the presentation. [t also should be noted that the
traffic study was done on a day, including election day when schools were closed and there was
less traffic. The most important thing | want to say tonight is that it seems to me and many of
our neighbors, that this entire process is skewed in favor of the applicant. It seems that at least
in the applicant’s opinion, we are simply nothing other than a bunch of NIMBYs who have no
basis to our testimony. We are not against reasonable development. Are strongly opposed to
the zone change that will adversely affect our quality of life and likely decrease our property
values. Yes, the Haltner heirs have a right to sell and develop their property, but this
Commission has no obligation to allow this zone change and subsequent special permit. A
comment was made during the last public hearing by the applicant that they did not seek out
this property, but they were directed to it by the town, with the town’s blessings. | am not so
naive as to think that something like that did not happen. I'm sure it did, but why in the world
would someone who works for us, the residents of the neighborhood, bring this type of zone
change and even worse a possible special permit eliminating the need to access the Berlin
Turnpike, to destroy our neighborhood. | do feel that the applicant has been given an unfair
advantage during this entire process by the town’s civil servants. The best example is that
these public hearings have been scheduled despite the fact the applicant’s zone change
paperwork was not complete until last Friday, November 5" when they finally submitted the list
of property owners within the five hundred feet of the zone change. The existing zoning is not
bad zoning. It is correct zoning. The area is not a zoning island, but rather a zoning buffer to
the noise and pollution of the turnpike. In closing, you have no choice but to deny this
application, or at the very least, leave the public hearing open until the public has time to review
the list submitted by the applicant on November 5™ and the errors to be corrected in the traffic
study. Thank you for your time.

Chairman Pane: Thank you, next?

David Griffith, 283 Culver Street. Thank you. As a land use attorney and former legal advisor to
this Commission and other zoning commissions in the State of Connecticut it is particularly
concerning that an incomplete application requesting a zone change was placed on this
commission’s agenda in the first place, and then put out to a public hearing. The application
was incomplete when filed back on September 2", of this year and continues to be incomplete,
according to the TPZ’s requirements. The missing and required information to be provided by
the developer is vital for the zone change process. The owners and addresses of the properties
within 500 feet in all directions, from the zone change boundary, is incomplete as of now. It was
required to be provided prior to placing the request for a zone change on the agenda, much less
a public hearing. This is of the utmost importance because a protest petition under state and
town law is directly dependent on that information that was to be provided to the town in a timely
manner, and therefore available to those objecting to the zone change. The board must deny
the application because vital and important required information is missing. Finally the
expectation is the same level of vetting that applies to the developer/applicant as you have
applied and will apply to Newington residents. Thank you.

Chirman Pane: Thank you. Mark?






